IT NEWSLETTER

Report for the BoG at CISS, March 18 2009

By Daniela Tuninetti and Tracey Ho

TRANSITION

The outgoing Newsletter Editor, Daniela Tuninetti, was appointed by the Board of Governors of the Information Theory Society upon nomination by the Society President in late 2005.  The appointment was for a 3-year term.  The outgoing Editor has served the 3-year term from January 2006 to December 2008.  

The incoming Newsletter Editor is Tracey Ho, who started in January 2009.  Duties were transferred to the incoming Editor from the outgoing Editor. The outgoing Editor instructed the incoming Editor on deadlines, publication procedures, criteria for article review and publication, etc.

The March 2009 issue of the Newsletter was edited by the outgoing Editor with the assistance of the incoming Editor.  The outgoing Editor will remain available during the production of the next couple of issues in 2009 for technical and editorial questions. 

OUTGOING EDITOR

The Newsletter is a quarterly publication, intended to inform and entertain IT Society members. The Newsletter is the vehicle for conveying news items and some occasional technical material to the membership, and serves the membership well.  

The Newsletter does not have a written editorial policy/mission statement.   This made decisions concerning content difficult at times in the past. 

The Editor is responsible for the content and timely print and distribution of the newsletter.  The Editor solicits articles, reviews them and makes publication decisions. 

The Newsletter covers the span of topical news items and more magazine like expository articles.

There is no Editorial Board, nor Associate Editors for the Newsletter.  All articles and columns are reviewed by the Editor for both quality of exposition and content before appearing in the newsletter.

Under the term of the outgoing Editor the Newsletter included:

· Regular features: the From the Editor Column (Daniela Tuninetti), the very popular Historian's Column (Anthony Ephremides), the challenging Puzzle Column (Solomon Golomb), the President’s column (written by the current Society president).

· The outgoing Editor also regularly solicited a Guest Column from the NSF program director Sirin Tekynai and updates on the activities of the Student Committee.

· In each issue there were topical articles pertaining to conferences, symposia, and workshops (including Calls for Papers and Meeting Reports), as well as awards received by Society members (ex: IEEE Fellows, field medals, paper awards, election to national academies, etc.). 

· The minutes of meetings of the Society Board of Governors were always included after approval.

· There were occasional columns contributed by the Transactions Editor-in-Chief, the OnLine Editor, the Treasurer, and the chair of the Outreach Committee.

· One of the distinctive features introduced by the outgoing Editor has been the ``special’’ December issue dedicated to the events and lectures of ISIT.  The December 2007 and the December 2008 issues reported the summaries of the Shannon Lecture, of all the Plenary Lectures, and the reflections of all the IT and joint ComSoc/IT paper awards announced at ISIT 2007 in Nice and ISIT 2008 in Toronto, respectively.
· Every issue also included Call for Papers (special issues of the IT Transactions, conference and workshops), Call for Nominations (IT awards and IEEE awards), Call for Participations (IT summer/winter schools, etc.), and a Conference Calendar.

· Other contributions to the Newsletter also included: New Books, Report on activities of Chapter of the Year, and obituaries.

During the term of the outgoing Editor, the number of printed pages has increased as indicated in the following table (LP = Lance Perez; DT = Daniela Tuninetti):

	Year - Editor
	2001 - LP
	2002 - LP
	2003 – LP
	2004 - LP
	2005 - LP
	2006 - DT
	2007 - DT
	2008 - DT

	March
	16
	32
	28
	12
	16
	16
	20
	16

	June
	13
	24
	28
	20
	24
	16
	32
	24

	Sept.
	19
	24
	12
	20
	16
	28
	40
	28

	Dec.
	24
	24
	24
	20
	16
	32
	64
	52

	AVE.
	18
	26
	23
	18
	18
	23
	39
	30


The increased average number of pages reflects the increased number of technical article solicited and published by the outgoing Editor.

The Newsletter is in good shape.  It is very well received by Society members, as evidenced by positive feedback received by the outgoing Editor via emails and at conferences.

Moreover, the Society and Publication review by IEEE in late 2007 found that: 

“Newsletter meets all the guidelines for copyright, timeliness and quality.”

of which the outgoing Editor was very pleased. Among the ITN strengths it identified:

“The Newsletter is an effective tool for keeping members informed of Society news and professional events.  It also serves as the primary method of archiving the Shannon and plenary lectures of the IEEE International Symposium on Information Theory.”

It listed as weakness:

“The Newsletter relies on an informal process for monitoring newsworthy events, such as non-IEEE award announcements that occasionally results in items appearing in the Newsletter in a less than timely fashion.”

The Periodicals Review Committee made the following recommendations for the Newsletter:

“Construct a system for soliciting (in a timely fashion) the information needed to sustain a useful calendar of events. If this requires help from a dedicated assistance or associate editor, a volunteer should be found. Consider using the Newsletter to solicit feedback form the Readership for all aspects of periodicals or society business.”

The Society Review Committee recommendation to the IT Society has been: 

“[…] to ensure further participation from industry in its activities, highlighting the relevance of its publications to the practitioner, perhaps through articles in its Newsletter, or else, through special issues.”

Two issues have been longed discussed during the term of the outgoing Editor, however a final decision has not been made:

1) The OnLine Editor and the Newsletter Editor discussed how to set up an online version of the newsletter, where each article will be individually accessible from the table of content. This effort will build upon the work of the OnLine Editor of automating the submission of reports for the BoG meetings. We will leverage this automated tool to encourage authors to submit their articles to the newsletter. For example, chairmen of IT Society-sponsored conferences could submit both their report to the BoG and a summary for publication in the Newsletter through the web site. 

2) Transition to Magazine. Such a magazine would allow greater flexibility in publishing tutorial subject matter, which is currently published as part of the Newsletter. Examples of such items include summaries of the annual Shannon lecture and of other similar lectures of general interest to the field.  At present, these kinds of items are published in the Newsletter, which is not archived on IEEExplore; publishing them in a more formal publication would make this more attractive to authors and would likely generate more such papers.   Also a magazine might be an attractor to membership for those who now read the Transactions on IEEExplore and as a consequence do not feel a need to belong to the Society. The Society is well aware of the negative aspects of magazine publishing (greater expense and volunteer attention), and these aspects have thus far outweighed any potential benefits in the debate about this topic within the Society.
There is an ongoing discussion among the outgoing Editor, the incoming Editor, and the President on how best address these issues.  The incoming Editor will report further on this at a future BoG.

INCOMING EDITOR

Draft editorial policy for discussion:

The incoming editor will continue to solicit directly from the relevant persons the following regular and occasional features: the From the Editor Column, the Historian's Column, the Puzzle Column, the President’s Column, columns from Society officers, the NSF Guest Column, updates on the activities of the Student Committee, calls for papers and award nominations, meeting reports, Society award announcements and reflections on the awards, minutes of meetings of the Society board of governors, summaries of ISIT plenary lectures, report on activities of Chapter of the Year, and obituaries, and to compile a Conference Calendar.
The Newsletter also publishes short Letters to the Editor.  The Editor reserves the right to reject or edit a letter for clarity, brevity and accuracy.  The Editor may also solicit a response to a letter from others as appropriate.

To broaden the scope of the newsletter, one suggestion is to have a small editorial board of 3-5 persons that would solicit, evaluate and/or write articles that are of general interest to IT Society members.  These could include, for example:

· opinion pieces and perspectives, e.g. on directions and trends in information theory research, important open problems, contributions of information theory to commercial technologies

· tutorials

· technical surveys

· book reports.
Depending on the level of interest in writing such articles, these could be either regular or occasional features. In particular, a regular column on information theory and technology transfer would be nice to have if there is sufficient interest from potential contributors.  
